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                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN      )
RELATIONS and  KENNETH RAY       )
STERLING,                        )
                                 )
     Petitioner,                 )
                                 )
vs.                              )   CASE NO. 81-3176
                                 )
ALBERTSON'S SOUTHCO, a Division  )
of Albertson's, Inc.,            )
                                 )
     Respondent.                 )
_________________________________)

                         RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant too notice, a hearing was held before Charles C. Adams, a Hearing
Officer with the Division of Administrative Hearings.  This hearing was
conducted in Room 415, Richard P. Daniel Building, 111 Coast Line Drive East,
Jacksonville, Florida, on March 2, 1982.

                            APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner   Jean Gwen, Esquire
     Commission:      Assistant General Counsel
                      Florida Commission on Human Relations
                      2562 Executive Center Circle East
                      Suite 100, Montgomery Building
                      Tallahassee, Florida  32301

     For Petitioner   Gary A. Benson, Esquire
     Sterling:        Post Office Box 5110
                      1833 Atlantic Boulevard
                      Jacksonville, Florida  32207

     For Respondent:  Bruce M. Bogin, Esquire
                      Post Office Box 2807
                      Pan American Bank Building, Suite 1001
                      Orlando, Florida  32802

                             ISSUES

     This matter concerns an allegation of unlawful discrimination which has
been prosecuted in accordance with the Human Rights Act of 1977, as amended.  In
particular, the Petitioners contend that Respondent unlawfully discriminated
against Petitioner Sterling because of his race, by actions on October 27, 1978,
when Respondent allegedly demoted Sterling from the employment position, grocery
manager, to the employment position, clerk, and transferred him from its Store
No. 4305 to Store No. 4325, in the process reducing Sterling's salary from
$375.00 to $265.00 per week.



                          CASE HISTORY

     On November 7, 1978, Petitioner Sterling filed a Charge of Discrimination
against Respondent before the Jacksonville Community Relations Commission,
setting forth the allegations as contained in the Issues statement to this
Recommended Order.  Subsequent to that time, the matter was reviewed by the
Equal Employment Opportunity Commission and on December 22, 1978, referred to
the Florida Commission on Human Relations for further action.

     Following review, a Determination of Cause was made on September 29, 1981,
and an Amended Notice of Determination of Cause was forwarded on October 5,
1981.  On November 9, 1981, a Notice of Failure of Conciliation was filed by the
Florida Commission.

     Petitioner Sterling filed a Petition for Relief with the Florida Commission
on December 7, 1981.

     On December 17, 1981, the Florida Commission on Human Relations, through
its Clerk, filed a Notice of Commissioners of Filing of Petition for Relief from
Unlawful Employment Practice; Notice to Respondent of Filing of Petition for
Relief from Unlawful Employment Practice and Notice of Transcription.  On that
same date, the matter was transmitted to the Division of Administrative Hearings
for consideration of the dispute in the keeping with the provisions of Section
120.57, Florida Statutes, and Rules 90-9.08(5) and 90-8.16(2), Florida
Administrative Code.

     Upon receipt of the case by the Division of Administrative Hearings, the
matter was assigned to the undersigned Hearing Officer; answer was made to the
Petition on January 7, 1982, and a formal hearing was conducted on March 2,
1982.

     All parties attended the hearing and were represented by those counsel set
forth in the Appearances section to this Recommended Order.

     Petitioner Commission did not offer witnesses or items of evidence;
however, counsel for the Commission did participate to the extent of examining
witnesses.  Petitioner Sterling testified and offered three items of evidence
which were received.  Respondent offered as witnesses Marlyn Bexley, Grocery
Manager for Respondent in its Store No. 4307; William Emmons, District Manager
for Respondent, and John Sheehan, President of Albertson's Southco and Senior
Vice-President of Albertson's, Inc.  (Respondent presented one item of evidence
which was admitted and returned to the Respondent for Respondent to transmit to
the Hearing Officer, post-hearing.  That item has not been received by the
Hearing Officer following the hearing.)

     Petitioner Commission, in the person of counsel, has submitted proposed
findings of fact.  Petitioner Sterling has submitted a post-hearing brief and
proposed findings of fact and Respondent has submitted a post-hearing
memorandum.  In addition, Respondent has submitted a supplemental memorandum,
which by its nature attempts to expand evidence presented in this cause and to
do so without permission from the Hearing Officer.  The Respondent's
supplemental memorandum is therefore disregarded.  The proposed findings of
fact, Petitioner Sterling's brief and Respondent's original memorandum have been
reviewed prior to the entry of this Recommended Order and to the extent that
they are consistent with the Recommended Order they have been utilized.  To the
extent that those matters are inconsistent with this Recommended Order, they are
hereby rejected.



                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioner Sterling who is Black, was employed by the Respondent in
March, 1975, in the position of stocker, at a rate of pay of $4.30 per hour.  He
had taken this job after being employed in the retail grocery business in the
State of Texas for Buddies Super Market.  He had worked for seven (7) years for
the Texas grocery chain and at the end of his tenure with that organization,
filled the position of store manager.

     2.  Sterling's initial job with Albertson's was in Respondent's Store No.
4304 in Altamonte Springs, Florida.  He continued his employment in that
position until July, 1975, when he was promoted to the position of assistant
grocery manager.  (The position, assistant grocery manager, is the initial step
in management level employment positions and these individuals and other
managers share in any success of the retail enterprise by bonus awards.  In a
retail grocery store in the Respondent's chain, a person in Petitioner
Sterling's position would be promoted from assistant grocery manager to grocery
manager to unit director, also known as store manager, if that employee were to
follow the normal management promotion cycle.  In addition to the position of
stocker, there are certain other non-management positions such as grocery clerk;
and grocery, deli, bakery, produce and front-end department heads who are
employed within an Albertson's grocery store.  There are also an assistant drug
manager and drug manager who are part of the management team in an Albertson's
retail outlet who deal with merchandising other than grocery items.)

     3.  After Petitioner Sterling had worked for a period of several months in
the position of assistant grocery manager in the Altamonte Springs store, a
decision was reached by officials within Albertson's to move Sterling to a new
store that was being opened in the Orlando, Florida, area at Colonial Boulevard,
Respondent's Store No. 4310.  This decision was reached based upon the condition
of the store in which Sterling had been serving as assistant grocery manager and
specifically on the belief that his performance vis-a-vis the condition of that
store was not in keeping with acceptable standards for performance on the part
of management employees.

     4.  Sterling was transferred to the new store in an effort to rectify his
performance.  After being involved in the process of opening a new store,
shortly after the new store was opened the Respondent was terminated from his
employment with Albertson's, based upon his job performance which was felt to be
unacceptable.  There was no indication in the course of the hearing that the
lateral transfer from Altamonte Springs to Colonial Boulevard and the subsequent
termination followed any series of written or oral reprimands.  The termination
occurred sometime in late October or early November, 1975.

     5.  Approximately two weeks after his termination Sterling was rehired and
began working as a grocery clerk in Respondent's store in Winter Park, Florida.
The terms of his reemployment included an indication on the part of Albertson's
that Sterling's opportunity for advancement into management position would be
inhibited, based upon Sterling's past performance as assistant grocery manager
with Respondent.

     6.  Sterling worked several months in the Winter Park store and then moved
to Jacksonville, Florida, and was employed in Albertson's Store No. 4307 at
Merrill Road and Townsend Boulevard in Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida.



     7.  Sterling was subsequently transferred to Respondent's Store No. 4305 in
Jacksonville, Florida, where he was promoted to the position of assistant
grocery manager in January, 1977.  There ensued a series of raises and on March
17, 1978, Sterling was made grocery manager in that store.

     8.  Sometime around the first part of October, 1978, John Sheehan,
President of Albertson's Southco, was made aware through a statistical study,
that Store No. 4305 was not operating at a level of performance which was
acceptable to Respondent.  To get a better understanding of the circumstance in
that store, Sheehan dispatched David Schwartz, a company vice-president, to
inspect the store, and this inspection occurred on October 4, 1978.  The
inspection took place shortly before a vacation taken by the Petitioner Sterling
on October 9, 1978, for the purpose of attending the delivery of Sterling's
second child which occurred on October 10, 1978, and which delivery required a
cesarean section to be performed on Sterling's wife.

     9.  Schwartz did not give testimony in the course of the hearing and it was
not established by competent evidence what Schwartz' impression was on the
subject of the store's condition; however, it was established in the hearing
that the condition of the grocery store on October 4, 1978, and at other times
in October, 19-78, related to cleanliness of the store was not one of filth as
has been suggested by Petitioner's Exhibits Nos. 2 and 3, admitted into
evidence; which are respectively, a memorandum of reprimand and a memorandum of
demotion directed to Sterling, for events that took place in October, 1978.

     10.  While Sterling was home on leave during the week October 10 through
16, 1978, he left in charge of the grocery department Marlyn Bexley, his
assistant grocery manager.  Bexley had started with Albertson's as a management
trainee in Store No. 4305 at a time when Sterling was an assistant grocery
manager in that store.  Bexley has progressed in the Respondent's employ to the
point now of being the grocery manager in Respondent's Store No. 4307.

     11.  Bexley, during the week of Sterling's absence, was involved in
preparing for a "reset" which is an adjustment of merchandise on the shelves of
the store.  Bexley allowed the shelves in the store to be reduced in inventory
in anticipation of the "reset" and upon Sterling's return on October 16, 1978,
the merchandise condition on the shelves in the subject store was not at an
acceptable level in terms of availability.

     12.  The events of October in Store No. 4305 also included the promotion of
the store manager, David Jerry, by his lateral transfer to a larger store to
fill the position of store manager in that new facility and the promotion of the
drug manager in Store No. 4305 to the position of store manager.  That
individual was Chuck Smith.  These matters related to the employees Jerry and
Smith occurred subsequent to the October 4, 1978, inspection by Schwartz, within
one or two days of that event.

     13.  Moreover, during the period of time of Petitioner Sterling's absence
from the store for purposes of attending the birth of his second child, several
personnel changes were made at Store No. 4305, other than those involving
Messrs.  Jerry and Smith.  This included changes of department level supervisors
or their assistants within Store No. 4305; related to the deli, bakery,
receiving and front-end sections within Store No. 4305.  These individuals were
transferred to the new store on Blanding Boulevard where David Jerry was to be
the store manager.



     14.  Sometime around October 17, 1978, the aforementioned "reset" took
place and was expanded from a three aisle "reset" to an overall grocery section
"reset."  The expansion of the "reset" process was promoted to an extent by the
fact that the grocery department at Store No. 4305 had "over bought" certain
merchandise items.

     15.  Sterling was aware of the problems that existed following his return
to work concerning grocery inventory and related matters and had begun dealing
with those difficulties, when the store was reinspected on October 19, 1978, by
one William Emmons, District Supervisor for the Respondent, newly appointed at
that time.  Emmons had been promoted to that position in October, 1978.  This
inspection by Emmons took place around the time of the quarterly inventory
conducted in Store No. 4305 and subsequent to the time of the "reset" which had
occurred a couple of days before.

     16.  As a result of the inspection, Petitioner Sterling was given a written
reprimand, a copy of which is Petitioner's Exhibit No. 2, admitted into
evidence.  That document accurately depicts certain deficiencies in the grocery
section for which Sterling had responsibility, to include inventory shortage,
lack of supervision in the various departments within the grocery portion of the
store and "buggies" which had been left in the back of the store following the
"reset."  Although there was some disarray in the store proper, it did not reach
the magnitude of being filthy as contended in the reprimand.  Sterling
acknowledged the written reprimand and signed the reprimand document as
reflected, this signature being made in October, 1978.  Emmons also told
Sterling that Sterling would have a week to rectify the deficiencies that had
been noted.

     17.  At the time of this disciplinary action, Emmons knew that the "reset"
had occurred a couple of days before; however, he did not know that Bexley had
deliberately allowed the inventory or stock to be depleted in contemplation of
the "reset." Additionally, Emmons was aware of the company policy of Albertson's
of not looking favorably on vacations around the time of taking inventory.
Emmons did not know that the vacation had been taken due to the Petitioner's
wife's physical condition.  Emmons was unaware of the transfer of departmental
personnel from Store No. 4305 to the new store at Blanding Boulevard.  Finally,
Sterling had indicated that he felt the reprimand was unfair and Emmons had
indicated that, notwithstanding Petitioner Sterling's absence, the store should
not have been allowed to reach its unsatisfactory condition.

     18.  Emmons made known the disciplinary action of reprimand to Bob Miller,
a managerial supervisor for Albertson's who in turn made Sheehan, the President
of Albertson's Southco, aware of this reprimand.  Sheehan then instructed Miller
to inspect the store another time and on October 22, 1978, Miller made an
inspection of Store No. 4305 with special emphasis on Sterling's performance.

     19.  Afterward, Miller had conversations with Sheehan and Emmons, and
Petitioner was demoted on October 22, 1978, from grocery manager to stock clerk.
He took the position of stock clerk on October 26, 1978, at a store other than
Store No. 4305 and continued to work as a stock clerk until his termination by
the Respondent in December, 1980.  The memorandum of demotion, a copy of which
may be found as Petitioner's Exhibit No. 3, gave as reasons for the demotion, as
tardiness, ineffective management of associated departments within the grocery
portion of Store No. 4305, out-of-stock conditions and shelves and moldings
being.  dirty.  All of these observations, with the exception of the matters
pertaining to the shelves and moldings are factually accurate as borne out by
the testimony in the course of this hearing.



     20.  None of the management employees, with the exception of Sterling, who
were employed in Respondent's Store No. 4305 during October, 1978, were
disciplined by Respondent for their actions in that period.  All of those
management employees were Caucasian.

     21.  The management responsibility in retail grocery stores of the
Respondent, to include Store No. 4305, as required in October, 1978, made the
unit or store manager responsible for personnel matters and the statistical
performance of the individual store in terms of sales.  This unit manager was
akin to a personnel director.

     22.  The grocery manager in the store was responsible for the "day-to-day"
operations of the grocery section of the Albertson's grocery store, which has an
affiliated drug section, which is not the responsibility of the grocery manager.
The assistant grocery manager had subordinate responsibility for the grocery
operations within the store.

     23.  The Respondent did not discipline Chuck Smith, the unit manager in
charge at the time of Sterling's demotion, based upon supervisor Emmons'
perception that Smith had not been in his position as store manager for a
sufficient period of time to be held responsible for the shortcomings within the
grocery section at Store No. 4305.  Bexley was not disciplined based upon
Emmons' belief that he had not been properly trained by Sterling and for that
reason could not be held responsible for the aforementioned problems that
occurred in the grocery section at Store No. 4305 which contributed to
Sterling's demotion.  These decisions regarding the employees Smith and Bexley,
as well as the decision to demote Sterling, were made in the face of
Respondent's express policy of promoting and demoting employees on the basis of
favorable results in terms of economic success in the market place.

     24.  There have been other demotions which occurred related to Albertson's
employees which were reported in the hearing.  These demotions involved,
primarily Caucasians and one oriental.  The demotion of Sterling from grocery
manager to stock clerk involved a sufficient number of steps to be considered
outside the norm; however, there were indications of other demotions involving
more than one step or grade.  Testimony in this case indicated that Sterling's
demotion was in the nature of a three or four step demotion.  In addition,
demotions of the other employees discussed in the course of the hearing came
about following numerous reprimands.  In the instances of the other employees
and in Sterling's demotion of October, 1978, the employees were disciplined
based upon the employer's perception that the worker had not performed at a
satisfactory level.

     25.  At the time of Sterling's demotion in October, 1978, there were five
or six Blacks out of 95 to 100 total employees in management positions within
Albertson's Southco grocery stores in October, 1978, none of which were in the
position of store manager.  During this period, Respondent had an Affirmative
Action Plan.

     26.  Other than the findings of fact found herein related to Sterling's
salary levels while employed with Respondent, and as those levels may be
reflected in Petitioner Sterling's Exhibit No. 1, admitted into evidence; no
proof was offered on the subject of possible damages incurred by Sterling due to



the action of the Respondent in his demotion.  The damages were neither plead
for in the Petition for Hearing, presented in the course of the hearing nor
argued through written argument and suggested facts offered by Petitioner
Sterling.  Moreover, Sterling has not requested reinstatement.  Therefore, no
determination will be made on the subject of damages in the provision to this
Recommended Order dealing with conclusions of law.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     27.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
subject matter and the parties.  Section 120.57, Florida Statutes.

     28.  Section 23.167, Florida Statutes, by pertinent language states:

          (1)  It is an unlawful employment practice
          for an employer:
               (a)  To discharge or to fail or refuse
          to hire an individual, or otherwise to
          discriminate against any individual
          with respect to compensation, terms,
          conditions, or privileges of employment,
          because of such individual's race, color,
          religion, sex, national origin, age,
          handicap, or marital status.
               (b)  To limit, segregate, or classify
          employees or applicants for employment in
          any way which would deprive any individual
          of employment opportunities, or adversely
          affect any individual's status as an
          employee, because of such individual's
          race, color, religion, sex, national
          origin, age, handicap, or marital status.

          (2)  It is an unlawful employment practice
          for an employment agency to fail or refuse
          to refer for employment, or otherwise to
          discriminate against, any individual
          because of race, color, religion, sex,
          national origin, age, handicap, or marital
          status or to classify or refer for employment
          any individual on the basis of race,
          color, religion, sex, national origin, age,
          handicap, or marital status.

     29.  In keeping with the protections afforded by this provision of law, for
the Petitioner Sterling to prevail in this action in his claim of racial
discrimination occasioned by his October, 1978, demotion by Respondent from the
position of grocery manager to stock clerk, he must establish a prima facie case
of employment discrimination by demonstrating that he is a member of a protected
minority who held a position for which he was qualified, that he was demoted
from that position and the position was filled following his demotion.  If
Sterling is successful in this proof, then it is incumbent on the Respondent to
articulate legitimate, nondiscriminatory reasons for the action of demotion of
Sterling and if Respondent is successful in this endeavor, then Sterling must
offer further proof demonstrating that the reasons given for his demotion were
matters of pretext, in that their purpose was to conceal an act of racial
discrimination.  It is not incumbent on Respondent to prove the absence of



discrimination.  Respondent need only articulate a legitimate reason or reasons
for its actions, which reason or reasons are unaffiliated with racial
discrimination.  The ultimate burden of proof of discrimination resides with the
Petitioner throughout the proceeding.

     30.  An analysis of Petitioner's preliminary testimony and evidence
standing alone, leads to the conclusion that he made out a prima facie case of
racial discrimination in employment practices of Respondent in its action of
demoting him from grocery manager to stock clerk in October, 1978.

     31.  The employer's response to this evidence, through its case in chief,
while it demonstrates a lack of understanding of Sterling's motivation for
taking leave, a lack of knowledge of inter-store transfers of key personnel, and
a lack of appreciation of Bexley's contribution to the store's poor condition in
the crucial period, is not of such quality that it would lead to the conclusion
that the actions of demoting Sterling were taken premised upon racially
motivated grounds as contrasted with the nondiscriminatory employment option
taken by Respondent in demoting Sterling; however ill-advised as an employment
practice.  The explanation given by the employer for demoting Sterling when
considered with the facts of Petitioner's case in chief and rebuttal and
surrebuttal, lead to the conclusion that the demotion of Sterling was because of
employment options pursued, which were not offered as a pretext for racial
discrimination.  Sterling's demotion in contrast with that of other employees of
the Respondent who were demoted and the failure to discipline other employees in
Store No. 4305 in October, 1978, does not establish an act of racial
discrimination in Sterling's demotion, thereby making the Respondent's
explanation of Sterling's demotion a pretext.

     32.  Based upon the foregoing Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and
other matters as discussed, it is therefore,

     RECOMMENDED:

     That a final order be entered by the Florida Commission on Human Relations
finding that Petitioner, Kenneth Ray Sterling, has not been discriminated
against on the basis of race or color, and dismissing his Petition for Relief
with prejudice.

     DONE and ENTERED this 31st day of March, 1982, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                        ___________________________________
                        CHARLES C. ADAMS, Hearing Officer
                        Division of Administrative Hearings
                        The Oakland Building
                        2009 Apalachee Parkway
                        Tallahassee, Florida  32301
                        (904) 488-9675

                        Filed with the Clerk of the
                        Division of Administrative Hearings
                        this 31st day of March, 1982.
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=================================================================
                        AGENCY FINAL ORDER
=================================================================

                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                   COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS

KENNETH RAY STERLING,

     Petitioner,

V.                                  DOAH CASE NO. 81-3176
                                    FCHR CASE NO. 79-325
ALBERTSON'S SOUTHCO, A              FCHR ORDER NO. 82-065
Division of Albertson's, Inc.,

     Respondent,
and

RICHARD E. WILLIAMS, Executive
Director of the Florida
Commission on Human Relations,

     Participant.
________________________________/

             ORDER FINDING UNLAWFUL EMPLOYMENT PRACTICE



                      Panel of Commissioners

     The following three Commissioners participated in the disposition of this
Matter:

          Commissioner Reese Marshall
          Panel Chair
          Commissioner Learna Ramsey
          Commissioner Robert R. Joyce

                        I.  Appearances

     Harry L. Lamb, Jr., Acting Deputy Executive Director, entered an appearance
for the Executive Director of the Commission, in lieu of J. Worth Owen former
attorney of record for the Executive Director.  No Appearances were entered on
behalf of Petitioner or Respondent at the Commission hearing on July 10, 1982.

                   II.  Preliminary Matters

     On July 10, 1982, the aforementioned Panel of Commissioners converted in
Miami, Florida, pursuant to notice Issued June 17, 1982, to consider the
Recommended Order in the afore-captioned matter.  Sections 120.57(1)(b)(9) and
286.011, Florida Statutes (1981);  1/  Rule 22T-8.29, Fla. Admin. Code.

     On March 31, 1982, the DOAH hearing officer issued his Recommended Order.
The hearing officer concluded that Petitioner had not been unlawfully
discriminated against and that the Petition for Relief should be dismissed.

     No exceptions were filed by any party.  The Commission proceeded to review
the case and concluded that an unlawful employment practice had taken place, in
contrast to the hearing officer's recommendation.  Section 120.57(1)(b)(9);
Westchester General Hospital v. Fla. HRS, VII Fla. Law Weekly 1939 (Fla. 1st DCA
1982).

     The Commission adopts, and incorporates herein by reference, the DOAH
hearing officer's statement of the issues and case history, with one exception.
2/  Section 120.57(1)(b)(9); Schomer v. Fla. DPR, VII Fla. Law Weekly 1732 (Fla.
3rd DCA 1982).  The Recommended Order erroneously reflects the Commission as
"Petitioner."  The Commission was not a party before the DOAH hearing officer,
rather, its Executive Director, through counsel, participated in the proceedings
below.  See Jackson v. Wili, 398 So.2d 914 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981).

                      II.  Findings of Fact

     Similarly, the Commission adopts, and incorporates herein by reference, the
hearing officer's findings of fact, with one correction.  Section 120.57
(1)(b)(9); Schomer, supra.  A scrivener's error appears to have been made in the
second sentence of the first full paragraph of page 5 of the Recommended Order.
The hearing officer states that " . . . Respondent was terminated from his
employment with Albertson's . . . ".  Clearly, within the context of the
paragraph and the record, the reference by litigant status should be to
Petitioner, Sterling.

     The most crucial findings of fact of the hearing officer will be
recapitulated within the context of the Commission's analysis of the events,
below.



     The Commission, however, rejects the hearing officer's ultimate conclusion
of law that no unlawful employment practice was committed against Petitioner,
for the following reasons:

                  III.  Analysis and Discussion

     The Human Rights Act of 1977, Section 23.161, et seq., is patterned after
Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42 U.S.C. Sections 2000e, et seq.
(Title VII, hereinafter).  Hargis v. School Bd. of Leon Cty., 400 So.2d 103, 108
n. 2 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981).  As such, federal precedent construing the similar
provisions of Title VII should be accorded great deference.  Pasco Cty. School
Id. v. PERC, 353 So.2d 108, 116 (Fla. 1st DCA 1977); See also School Bd. of Polk
Cty. v. PERC, 111 Fla. Admin. Law Reports 363-J (Fla. 2nd DCA 1981).
Accordingly, the policy reasons outlined in those Title VII cases may guide the
Commission in establishing its own policies.  The Commission will thus not be
altering established precedent under Title VII, minimizing the potential for
disruption of labor relations.  Cf. Fla. Cities Water Co. v. Fla. PSC, 384 So.2d
1280, 1281 (Fla. 1980).

     The hearing officer correctly postulated the standard of proof applicable
in disparate treatment actions, that enunciated in McDonnell Douglas Corp. v.
Green, 93 S. Ct. 1817 (1973), as subsequently elucidated in Texas Dept. of
Community Affairs v. Burdine, 101 S. Ct. 1089 (1981).  Petitioner retains the
burden of proof by a preponderance of the evidence throughout the proceedings.
As, supra; Pasco Cty. School Bd. v. PERC, 353 So.2d 108, 117 (Fla. 1st DCA
1977).

     In Furnco Const. Corp. v. Waters, 98 S. Ct. 2943, 2951 (1978), the Supreme
Court held:

          A McDonnell Douglas prima facie showing is
          not the equivalent of a factual finding of
          discrimination, however.  Rather, it is simply
          proof of actions taken by the employer from
          which we infer discriminatory animus because
          experience has proved that in the absence of
          any other explanation it is more likely than
          not that those actions were bottomed on
          impermissible considerations.
And,
          [ . . .] We are willing to presume this largely
          because we know from our experience that more
          often than not people do not act in a totally
          arbitrary manner, without any underlying reason,
          especially in a business setting.

Furnco, supra, at 2950.

     This type of presumption indulged by the U.S. Supreme Court is one
affecting the burden of producing evidence, rather than one shifting the burden
of proof.  The courts of this state have already held that, in administrative
proceedings, the party asserting the affirmative of an issue bears the burden of
proof by a preponderance of the evidence throughout the proceedings.  Pasco Co.
School Bd. v. PERC, 353 So.2d 108 (Fla. 1st DCA 1977); Dept. of HRS v. CSC, 289
So.2d 412 (Fla. 4th DCA 1974).



     As alluded to earlier, in McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 93 S. Ct. 1817
(1973), the U.S. Supreme Court adopted the following as the necessary elements
to establish a prima facie case of racial discrimination:

          (i)  that he belongs to a racial minority;
          (ii)  that he applied and was qualified for a
          job for which the  employer was seeking
          applicants; (iii) that, despite  his
          qualifications, he was rejected; and (iv)
          that, after his rejection, the position
          remained open and the employer continued to
          seek applicants from persons of complainant's
          qualifications.

93 S. Ct. at 1824.

     The Court went on to note that "the facts necessarily will vary in Title
VII cases, and the specification above of the prima facie proof required from
Respondent is not necessarily applicable in every respect to differing factual
situations."  97 S. Ct. 1824, n. 13.  See also Burdine, supra, p. 1094 n. 6.

     In this case, Petitioner makes a prima facie case when he shows that (1) he
belongs to a racial minority; (ii) that a non-black employee committed
comparable offenses; (iii) for which the non-black employee was not discharged.
McDonald v. Santa Fe Transp. Co., 96 S. Ct. 2574, 2580 n. 11 (1976).

     This test merely presumes that if a qualified individual belonging to a
protected class is discharged, a reason for the discharge must exist.  "The
prima facie case serves an important action in the litigation:  it eliminates
the most common non-discriminatory reasons for the plaintiff's rejection."
Burdine, supra, at 1094.

     A "prima facie case raises an inference of discrimination only because we
presume these acts, if otherwise unexplained, are more likely than not based on
the consideration of permissible factors."  Texas Dept. of Community Affairs v.
Burdine, 101 S. Ct. 1089, 1094 (1981).

     The U.S. Supreme Court adopted the aforementioned prima facie test because:

          The language of Title VII makes plain the
          purpose of Congress to assure equality of
          employment opportunities and to eliminate
          those discriminatory practices and devices
          which have fostered racially stratified job
          environments to the disadvantage of minority
          citizens.

McDonnell Douglas, supra, at 1823.

     Even prior to its decision in McDonnell Douglas, supra, the Court noted:

          The objective of Congress in the enactment of
          Title VII is plain from the language of the
          statute.  It was to achieve equality of



          employment opportunities and remove barriers
          that have operated in the past to favor an
          identifiable group of white employees over
          other employees.
                   *         *         *
          Because they are negroes, petitioners have
          long received inferior education in segregated
          schools and this court expressly recognized
          those differences in Gaston County v. U.S.,
          395 U.S. 285, 89 S. Ct. 1720, 23 L.Ed. 309
          (1969).

Griggs v. Duke Power Co., 91 S. Ct. 849, 853 (1971).

     Article I, Section 2, of the Florida Constitution, (1968) as amended,
provides that "no person shall be deprived of any right because of race,
religion or physical handicap."

     Like the U.S. Congress, our Florida Legislature has declared that:

          (2)  The general purposes of Part IX are to
          secure for all individuals within the state
          freedom from discrimination because of race,
          color, religion, sex, national origin, age,
          handicap, or marital status and thereby to
          protect their interest in personal dignity,
          to make available to the state their full
          productive capacities, to secure the state
          against domestic strife and unrest, to
          preserve the public safety, health, and
          general welfare, and to promote the
          interests, rights and privileges of
          individuals within the state.

     The Human Rights Act of 1977 is to be "liberally construed to further the
general purposes stated in this section and the special purposes of the
particular provision involved."  Section 23.161(3).  This statutory mandate is
similar to the construction accorded Title VII by the federal judiciary based on
the Act's remedial and humanitarian nature.  Franks v. Bowman Transportation
Co., 96 S. Ct. 1251 (1976).

     Florida's Unemployment Compensation Law has received a similar treatment in
the courts of this State.  " . . . [T]he Unemployment Compensation Law is
remedial, humanitarian legislation and should be liberally and broadly
construed."  Williams v. Dept. of Commerce, 260 So.2d 233, 234 (Fla. 1st DCA
1972); City of Fort Lauderdale v. Fowler, 355 So.2d 159 (Fla. 4th DCA 1978).

     In Baeza v. Pan American/National Airlines, Inc., 392 So.2d 920, No. 48
Fla. Law Weekly 2260, 2261 (Fla. 1st DCA 1980), the court stated that in
accordance with Section 443.20, the Unemployment Compensation Law shall be
liberally construed to promote employment security and that all doubts as to the
proper construction of any section should be liberally resolved in favor of
claimants.

     Florida law on the question of the burden of proof does not differ greatly
from Title VII precedent.  In workers' compensation proceedings, for instance,
the law indulges the presumption that the accident occurred while the person



injured was acting within the course of his employment.  When the employer
denies' this, the burden is placed on him to prove that the accident did not
take place in the course of employment.  Sanford v. A. P. Clark Motors, Inc., 45
So.2d 185 (Fla. 1950).

     Florida has already determined in similar cases arising under the Public
Employees Relations Act that circumstantial evidence will suffice not merely to
establish a prima facie case, but to sustain an ultimate finding of anti-union
motivation.  Pasco Cty. School Bd. v. PERC, 353 So.2d 108, 119 (Fla. 1st DCA
1977).

     One additional reason why a Complainant should not be required to initially
show more than what is required by the McDonnell Douglas prima facie test is
that the employer, as in this case, is traditionally in possession of most of
the information relevant to the charge.  Pasco Cty. School Bd. v; PERC, 353
So.2d 108, 117 n. 4 (Fla. 1st DCA 1977); Johnson v. Uncle Ben's, Inc., 657 F.2d
750, 753 (5th Cir. 1981), cert den. 51 USLW 3333 (1982).  To require more would
effectively frustrate the remedial purposes of the Human Rights Act of 1977.

     In view of the foregoing, and the underlying history of pervasive
discrimination against blacks, the prima facie test enunciated by the U.S.
Supreme Court in McDonnell Douglas, supra, as modified by McDonald, should be
adopted by this Commission.  The test rarely presumes that if an individual
belonging to a protected class is not disciplined in a manner comparable to that
of a similarly situated employee of a different class, an illegitimate motive is
at play.

     In the words of the U.S. Supreme Court:

          Placing this burden of production on the
          defendant thus serves simultaneously to meet
          the plaintiff's prima facie case by presenting
          a legitimate reason for the action and to frame
          the factual issue with sufficient clarity so
          that the plaintiff will have a full and fair
          opportunity to demonstrate pretext.

Texas Dept. of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 101 S. Ct. 1089, 1095 (S. Ct.
1981).

     As the instant case abundantly illustrates, the employer is in a unique
position to adduce evidence concerning the circumstances surrounding the
allegations made in the complaint.  It is the employer which made the decision
aggravating the Petitioner and who has the greater resources at its disposal.

     In Johnson v. Uncle Ben's; Inc.; supra, albeit a disparate impact case, the
court stated:

          knowledge of a legitimate business reason
          is uniquely available to the employer who
          is accordingly required to persuade the
          court of its existence by a preponderance
          of the evidence.  657 F.2d at 753.

     The First District Court of Appeal of Florida has articulated a similar
rationale:



          In either situation, however, once it has been
          proved the employer engaged in discriminatory
          conduct to some extent, the burden is upon the
          employer to establish that he was motivated by
          legitimate objectives since proof of motivation
          is most accessible to him.' [citations omitted]

Pasco Cty. School Bd., supra, at 117 n. 4.

     The First District Court of Appeal has recently reiterated its view
regarding the shifting allocation of the burden of proof in Fla. Dept. of
Transp. v. J. W. C. Co., Inc., 396 So.2d 778, 787 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981).

     "The evidentiary relationship between the presumption created by a prima
facie case and the consequential burden of production placed on the defendant is
a traditional feature of the common law."  Burdine, supra, at 1094 n. 8.  This
is also the prevailing view in Florida.  Sanford v. A. P. Clark Motors, Inc., 45
So.2d 185 (Fla. 1950).

     Accordingly, inasmuch as failure to require the employer to adduce and
substantiate its reasons for the actions taken will result in the conclusiveness
of the prima facie case without a complete elucidation of the facts, the
Commission must adopt a shifting allocation of producing the evidence.  See
Burdine, supra, at 1095.

     The hearing officer correctly concluded that Petitioner had made a prima
facie case of employment discrimination.  The hearing officer, however,
erroneously concludes that Respondent articulated legitimate, nondiscriminatory
reasons for the abrupt demotion of Petitioner and that the reasons articulated
by Respondent were not pretextual.

          "Disparate treatment" such as is alleged in
          the present case is the most easily understood
          type of discrimination.  The employer simply
          treats some people less favorably than others
          because of their race, color, religion, sex, or
          national origin.  Proof of discriminatory
          motive is critical, although it can in some
          situations be inferred from the mere fact of
          differences in treatment.  [e. s.; citations
          omitted]

Int'l Brotherhood of Teamsters v. U.S., 97 S. Ct. 1843, 1854 n. 15 (1977).

     This Panel reaches a conclusion contrary to that of the hearing officer
based upon the following analysis of the facts as found by the hearing officer:

     1.  In spite of the limitation placed upon Sterling's reemployment, namely,
that his upward job mobility would be severely limited due to his past
performance with Respondent, Petitioner rose to the position of Grocery Manager
with Respondent on March, 1978.

     2.  On October 4, 1978, an inspection of Petitioner's store, no. 4305, was
conducted by a company vice-president, prompted by statistical reports showing a
decrease in profits at store no. 4305.  The grocery section was not filthy or
unclean at this time.  Within 1 or 2 days of this inspection, the store manager
and the drug manager at store no. 4305 were promoted.



     3.  On October 10, 1978, Petitioner went on approved leave of absence to
attend to the complicated birth of his second child, until October 16, 1978.

     4.  While Petitioner was on leave of absence, he left his assistant grocery
manager in charge, Marlyn Bexley.  Bexley had been a management trainee since
before March 1978.  The assistant grocery manager had always had subordinate
responsibility for the grocery operations within the store.

     5.  During Petitioner's approved absence, a limited "reset", an adjustment
of merchandise, on three aisles of grocery shelves became imminent.  Bexley, the
assistant grocery manager temporarily in charge of the grocery section,
intentionally allowed the shelves in the store to be reduced in inventory, for
the purpose of facilitating the limited "reset."  The hearing officer did not
find that Petitioner had any control over the "reset" or that he authorized the
depletion in inventory.

     6.  Also during Petitioner's approved absence, several personnel changes
were made at store no. 4305, in addition to the promotion of no. 4305 store
Manager Jerry and no. 4305 drug manager Smith.  The additional changes were the
transfers of department supervisors or their assistants from store no. 4305 to
the new store on Blanding Boulevard.  All of this shows that during the period
of the transgressions attributed to Petitioner, store no. 4305 was in a state of
transition.

     7.  When Petitioner returned to work, on October 17, 1978, the
aforementioned "reset" was expanded to the entire grocery section.  Petitioner
had begun dealing with the inventory-associated difficulties when a second
inspection took place on October 19, 1978.  This inspection was conducted by a
newly appointed District Supervisor, William Emmons.  The reinspection took
place around the time of the quarterly inventory conducted in store no. 4305 and
a couple of days after the section-wide "reset."

     8.  District Supervisor Emmons issued Petitioner a written reprimand,
which, while correctly depicting disarray in the grocery section, made no
mention of the reasons for the lack of organization.  Emmons knew that a "reset"
had taken place a couple of days before.  The hearing officer found that the
grocery section was not filthy, in contrast to Emmons contention in the
reprimand.  Emmons instructed Petitioner that he would have 7 days, namely,
until October 26, 1978, to correct the deficiencies noted.

     9.  District Supervisor Emmons' lack of familiarity with Respondent's
policies and the peculiar circumstances surrounding the October events at store
no. 4305 do not exonerate Respondent of responsibility for Emmons' actions.
Columbia Cty. School Bd. v. PERC, 353 So.2d 127 (Fla. 1st DCA 1977).  By
analogy, an employer is responsible for the inaccurate evaluations of its
intermediate supervisors, regardless of the employer's intent to discriminate.
Steller v. Marsh, 29 PEP Cases 85 (D. C. Cir. 1982).  In this case, Emmons'
actions were ratified by Respondent's president.  This is especially true in
view of Respondent's explanation that assistant grocery manager Bexley was not
disciplined based upon (new) District Supervisor Emmons' perception that Bexley
hand not been properly trained by Petitioner, as well as Respondent's failure to
discipline the former Manager of store no. 4305.  It must be borne in mind that
Emmons was not made District Supervisor until October, 1978.

     10.  Petitioner indicated to Emmons that he believed the reprimand to be
unfair.  Emmons replied that, notwithstanding Petitioner's approved absence, he



should not have permitted the grocery section to deteriorate to its
unsatisfactory condition.

     11.  Emmons transmitted the disciplinary action to his superiors.  The
company president ordered managerial supervisor Miller to make an inspection of
store no. 4305.  Said inspection took place on October 22, 1978, 4 days before
the expiration of the 7 day period Petitioner had been given by Emmons to
correct the perceived deficiencies.  This inspection was conducted with special
emphasis on Petitioner's performance.

     12.  Subsequently, Miller conferred with Emmons and company president
Sheehan.  As a result, Petitioner was demoted to stock clerk on October 22,
1982.  The demotion involved three or four steps.  No other disciplinary
demotions ever undertaken by Respondent have involved the bumping of an employee
so many steps down the employment hierarchy.  Also, the demotions of other
employees came after numerous reprimands.

     13.  Of the four reasons asserted for the demotion, viz tardiness,
ineffective management, out-of-stock conditions and dirty shelving, the hearing
officer found the first three valid.  However, the hearing officer had
previously detailed in his findings, as summarized above, all of the reasons
which accounted for the so-called ineffective management and out-of- stock
condition were beyond Petitioner's control.

     14.  No other management employee employed at store no. 4305 during October
1978, was disciplined.  Quite to the contrary, Bexley has progressed to the
position of grocery manager at another of Respondent's stores.  All managerial
employees (other than Petitioner) at store no. 4305 in October, 1978, were
Caucasian.

     15.  The unit or store manager is responsible for overall performance of
the individual store.  While Petitioner was held responsible for the actions of
his managerial subordinate, Bexley, none of Respondent's two store managers at
store no. 4305 during October, 1978, were disciplined.

     16.  The totality of the circumstances in this case, including the
unwarranted preferential treatment accorded all similarly situated white
employees,  4/  lead this Panel to the conclusion that Respondent's adduced
reasons for Petitioner's demotion were merely pretextual.  Pasco Cty. School Bd.
v. PERC, 353 So.2d 108, 119 (Fla. 1st DCA 1977).  See also School Bd. of Dade
Cty. v. PERC; So.2d ___ Case Nos. 81-2233 and 81-2323 (Fla. 3rd DCA October 26,
1982).  Petitioner's prima facie case become conclusive and, accordingly,
Respondent's adverse action against Petitioner must be deemed to be premised
upon unlawful racial considerations .  5/

                     IV.  Conclusions of Law

     1.  Albertson's Southco, a division of Albertson's Inc., is an employer
within the meaning of Section 23.162(6).

     2.  Kenneth Ray Sterling is a person within the meaning of Section
23.162(5).

     3.  Kenneth Ray Sterling is an individual within the scope of Section
23.167(1)(a).



     4.  By demoting Sterling because of his race, Respondent violated Section
23.167(1)(a).

     5.  Petitioner is a person aggrieved by a violation of Section 23.167,
within the meaning of Section 23.167(10).

     6.  Petitioner requested broad affirmative relief in his petition for
relief.

     7.  The Commission reserves jurisdiction to determine the extent of the
award of affirmative relief, including attorney's fees, to Petitioner.  The
parties are instructed to confer with the objective of stipulating to the relief
to which Petitioner is entitled, including attorney's fees and costs.  The
parties are instructed to submit briefs limited to those issues of damages,
relief, attorney's fees and costs which have not been stipulated to, within 30
days of the date of filing of this order.  If disputed issues of material fact
exist, an evidentiary hearing will be held to resolve them.

     DATED this 20th day of December, 1982.

     FOR THE COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS:

                    BY:_____________________________
                       Commissioner Reese Marshall
                       Panel Chairperson
                       Commissioner Robert R. Joyce
                       Commissioner Learna Ramsey

CONCURRENCE:  Commissioner Ramsey would reject the hearing officer's findings of
fact, as well.

FILED this 21st day of December, 1982, at Tallahassee Florida.

                    BY:____________________________
                       Rosemary Scaringe
                       Clerk of the Commission

                              ENDNOTES

1/  Unless otherwise indicated, all statutory references are to Florida Statutes
(1979) and all rule references are to the Florida Administrative Code.

2/  1979 EEO-1 Report based on February 20, 1979 payroll period.

3/  Id.

4/  In McDonald v. Santa Fe Trail Transp. Co., 96 S. Ct. 2574, 2580 n. 11
(1976), the Court recognized that:
          Of course, precise equivalence in culpability
          between employees is not the ultimate question:
          as we indicated in McDonnell Douglas, an
          allegation that other "employees involved in
          acts against [the employer] of comparable



          seriousness . . . were nevertheless retained
          is adequate to plead an inferential case that
          the employee's misconduct as grounds for
          terminating him was merely a pretext.  411 U.S.
          at 804, 93 S. Ct. at 1825. [emphasis in original].
In light of the "historical inequality of treatment of black workers," it is
nearly impossible to juxtapose individuals of different races who might be
identically situated.  Furnco Const. Corp. v. Waters, 98 S. Ct. 2943, 294
(1978).  Even in a society untouched by previous discriminatory practices, no
two employees will have identical employment records.  Such is human nature.
What is more significant, it is within the employer's power to determine what
conditions it will impose upon the employment of each individual, thus vesting
the employer with the power to take the careers of its employees as similar or
as dissimilar as it determines.

5/  Also in McDonald v. Santa Fe Transp. Co., 96 S. Ct. 2574, 2580 n. 10 (197),
the Supreme Court held:
          The use of the term "pretext" in this context
          does not mean, of course, that the Title VII
          plaintiff must show that he would have in any
          event been rejected or discharged solely on the
          basis of his race, without regard to the alleged
          deficiencies; as the closing sentence to the
          quoted passage makes clear, no more is required
          to be shown than that race was a "but for" cause.
          See also Albermarle Paper Co. v. Moody, 422 U.S.
          405, 425, 95 S. Ct. 2362, 2375, 45 L.Ed.2d 280
          (1975).  [emphasis supplied]
It is this standard that the Commission has adopted, in Voce v. Palm Beach Cty.
Sheriff's Dept. III FALR 755-A (1981).

Copies Furnished:

     Gary A. Benson, Attorney for Petitioner (C. M. No. 7771042).

     Bruce M. Bogin, Attorney for Respondent Albertson's Southco
       (C. M. No. 7771043).

     Harry L. Lamb, Jr., Representative for Respondent Executive
       Director.

     Aurelio Durana, legal Advisor.

     The Honorable Charles C. Adams, DOAH Hearing Officer.
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